MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 9 JUNE 2008 AT 10.00 AM
In the Chair:

Councillor M Black
Members Present:
Councillors O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, H Harding, G Hartin,

P McConaghy, R McDonnell, R McIlroy, D McAllister, C Newcombe, O McMullan,
Also Present:

Mr R G Lewis, Clerk & Chief Executive




Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services




Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive/ Head of Corporate

Services 




Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer




Mrs K McDonald, Member Services/Clerical Officer




Mr Rowan White, Arthur Cox NI
08/12:01       APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors C McShane, P McShane and McCambridge.
Condolences

Councillor M Black expressed her condolence to Councillor McConaghy on the death of his sister.

Councillor Harding expressed her condolences to Council staff who had recently been bereaved. 

Meeting at St Comgalls School
The Clerk referred to a meeting that was to be held regarding St Comgalls, Larne on 10 June 2008 at 7.30 pm, and stated that confirmation was required of members that would be in attendance.
After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor M Black, McCambridge, McDonnell and McMullan would attend the meeting regarding the future of St Comgall’s, Larne.
Carey Faughs
Councillor McMullan asked that Council recognise the young people of Carey Faughs for their achievements for Community Relations.
This was agreed.
St Olcans Primary School Armoy

Councillor M Black asked that Council support St Olcan’s Primary School Armoy, in their request for a pelican crossing to be placed in the village.
After discussion, it was agreed to send a letter to the DOE Road Service in support of this request and also to request that they be placed on the Safe to School Route.

Play Park Cushendall
Councillor M Black requested that Council grant approval for The Friends Group to officially open the Play Park in Cushendall.

This was agreed.
Nenagh Council
Councillor Graham requested that an invitation be sent to Nenagh Council inviting them to visit Moyle in the autumn.
After discussion, it was agreed that an open invitation would be sent to Nenagh Council inviting them to the Moyle area.
08/12:02       Minutes of Council Meeting held on 12 MAY 2008
The minutes of the Council meeting held on 12 May 2008, having been circulated were taken as read.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,


“That the minutes of the Council Meeting held on 12 May 2008 be adopted.”
08/12:03       MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 12 MAY 2008
Northern Ireland Federation of Housing Association
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Clerk stated that a reply had been received from the Housing Executive stating that they would have preferred to attend the meeting that day. He stated that a further date for the meeting had not yet been agreed.
Amendment to Minutes
 It was agreed that Page 10 of the minutes under Ulster Scots Education Fun Day should read Irish Language and not Irish Language Signs as minuted.
Waterfoot Carpark Lighting
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Head of Technical Services (HTS) stated that he would further investigate the number of lights required for Rural Car Parks, and bring back details to the next Council meeting.
Toilet Sign at Bushmills
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Head of Technical Services (HTS) stated that the direction sign had been erected two weeks previously.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Head of Tourism and Leisure Services (HTLS) stated that the sign had been placed above the coach park sign but that painting work was currently being carried out and that the scaffolding may be obscuring the sign.
Football Team Lisnagunagh
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTLS stated that this issue had not yet been addressed as the Sports Development Officer was currently on sick leave.

PRESENTATION BY THE NORTHERN IRELAND HOUSING EXECUTIVE

The Chairman welcomed Mr Stewart Cuddy, Deputy Chief Executive of the Northern Ireland Housing Executive, Mr Frank O’Connor, Area Manager, and Ms Patricia Norris, District Manager, who gave a brief presentation regarding Moyle District Housing Plan & Local Housing Strategy, a copy of which was circulated.
Mr Cuddy stated that the waiting list trends for social housing showed an increase in the numbers of applicants registered on the waiting list over the past five years and a decrease in the number of allocations of social housing.  

He pointed out that one area of particular concern was that the number of elderly people as a proportion of the population was increasing and this was reflected in the waiting list.

Mr Cuddy stated that in the first year of managing the Social Housing Development Programme they had succeeded, in partnership with the Housing Association movement, in delivering a total of 1,595 starts against a target of 1,500.

He informed members that this must be set against a need for 2,500 new social dwellings each year in Northern Ireland, and that this shortfall, combined with continuing difficulties for first time buyers getting on the first rung of the home ownership ladder had added to the pressures on the waiting list for homes in the social rented sector.

Mr Cuddy also pointed out that the Minister for Social Development, Margaret Ritchie MLA, had given assurances that housing would remain her priority and that the Housing Executive would continue to be Northern Ireland’s strategic housing authority.

He referred to the Review of Public Administration and pointed out that some housing related functions would be transferred from the Housing Executive to the new Councils, these included; Inspection and regulation of Houses in Multiple Occupation, Unfitness inspections, Travellers transit sites and The Housing Executive will remain the Home Energy Conservation Authority for Northern Ireland with Councils having the lead role in local initiatives.

Mr Frank O’Connor, Area Manager referred to the District Housing Plan for Moyle and explained that the plan contained wide ranging information relating to the District including a detailed analysis of the Housing Market and the Local Housing Strategy.

He outlined some of the key achievements in the District and also the challenges faced in the coming year, including growing social housing need and affordability issues.

He referred to the achievements which included; improving housing conditions, improving and maintaining social housing, promoting independent living and rural regeneration. 

Mr O’Connor also referred to the challenges and highlighted the increasing waiting list as a priority for the District.

He concluded by stating that Coleraine and Moyle would be co-joining as part of the Modernising programme and stated that they were committed to ensuring that their comprehensive housing service was maintained locally and that they would continue to deliver an efficient, modern service to the entire community.

Mr O’Connor thanked members for their interest and support on housing issues.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Cuddy stated that fuel poverty was a major issue and pointed out that the minister for social development had set up a task force to look at how to provide more money to address this issue.

Councillor McMullan enquired how the issue of available housing was being addressed with regards to Cushendall, and stated that local people should be allocated these houses.

In reply Ms Norris stated that the executive had to be fair and not discriminative against applicants.

Councillor McMullan also pointed out that some of the houses were being used as mail drops and stated that the tenancy agreements should be used to fight drugs and that some housing executive properties had been modified to make entry more difficult.  
In reply Ms Norris stated that if allegations were made about drugs this would be dealt with by the PSNI and that the executive could take action if a conviction was made.

Councillor McIlroy, highlighted that there was no social housing schemes scheduled for Bushmills, Mosside or Liscolman.  He also enquired how many people living in private rented accommodation were receiving housing benefits.

In reply Ms Norris stated that private houses had been taken back previously and if the landlord wanted to sell he had to serve notice to the tenants.  She also pointed out that houses had been allocated in Dundarave but that no one was taking these, but that this had now changed and some had been accepted.

Having answered members other queries, Councillor Harding thanked the Housing Executive representatives for their presentation, and they left the meeting at this point.
08:12/06
TECHNICAL SERVICES REPORT
It was agreed that this item would be taken at this point.

The report for Technical Services, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Waste Management Working Group Meeting
The Head of Technical Services (HTS) informed members that a provisional date had been arranged for Monday 16 June 2008 at 3pm in the Council Chamber for a Waste Management Working Group Meeting.  He requested that members forward any items they wished to be put on the agenda.
This was agreed.

Painting of Giant’s Causeway Visitors Centre

The HTS informed members that Glenone Painting Contractors who had been contracted to repaint the Giant’s Causeway Visitors’ Centre had withdrawn their tender.  The work had now been awarded to G H Antrim Decorators Limited for the sum of £4835.00 plus vat.
This was agreed.
Request for Memorial Park Bench for Mr William R Peacock
The HTS informed members that a letter had been received from Mrs Sharon Peacock, Crankill House, 140 Crankill Road, Ballymena requesting a memorial bench in memory of her husband who had died recently.  He stated that Mrs Peacock had requested that the bench be situated at the seafront near the golf club overlooking the sea or round at the small car park.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve this request subject to a suitable site being located.
Blue Recycling Bins for the Glens
The HTS informed members that blue bins had now been issued to all domestic properties and schools in the Glens area.  He stated that the first collection of the blue bins would start week commencing Monday 16 June 2008 and would convert to a fortnightly bin collection in line with the remainder of the district.
In reply to Councillor O Black, the HTS stated that an article detailing the items which could be placed in to the blue recycling bins would be featured in the next edition of the Moyle Matters for June 2008.

Councillor Blaney referred to a newspaper Article that blamed the Council for the Greener Glens project having folded, and pointed out that the reason for this was that it was no longer viable.

Councillor O Black declared an interest as Chairman of the Greener Glens. She stated that the Greener Glens should be congratulated as they had saved the Council money, and pointed out that that it was disappointing that funding was no longer available for this project.

After discussion, it was agreed to place recycling collections for businesses on the Waste Management Agenda.

Collection, Containment, Transfer and Recovery of Civic Amenity Waste, Request for Additional Annual Increase in Fees
The HTS informed members that a letter had been received from Brickkiln requesting an additional annual increase in respect of fees due to take account of the substantial increase in the cost of fuel.  He stated that an additional £2.27 per tonne was being claimed to offset half of the annual increase in fuel costs being experienced in servicing Carneatly Amenity Site, Ballycastle.

After discussion, it was agreed to investigate the increase in fees requested by Brickkiln for transfer of waste and that details would be brought back to a further meeting.

Vandalism – Moyle Area 6 May 2008 to 4 June 2008
The HTS referred to the report and the incidents of vandalism that had taken place on Council property within the District from 6 May to 4 June 2008.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, the HTLS stated that he would investigate if the CCTV had recorded the recent incidents that had taken place on the Quay Road.  He informed members that the PSNI had cautioned those involved in the incidents with regards to the dug outs and car racing.
Bollards at Runkerry, Sand Rodden
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the HTS stated that one of the bollards at Runkerry would be replaced, and pointed out that a chain and padlock were currently being used.
Councillor McIlroy referred to the ongoing situation with fires at Runkerry, and asked for people to pass on any information regarding these incidents.
Rubbish at Library, Bushmills
Councillor McConaghy requested that the rubbish which had been discarded outside the Library in Bushmills, be removed.  Councillor McIlroy requested that the rubbish also be removed from the flowerbeds.
This was agreed.
Notice Board
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that he would contact Bushmills Forum regarding the provision of a second Notice Board in Bushmills.
Car Park at Council Offices, Sheskburn House , Ballycastle
Councillor Harding requested that Council permit the HTS to look at the tenders submitted regarding the car park at the rear of Sheskburn House, and proceed with the works as required.

This was agreed.

Barrier at rear of Sheskburn House, Ballycastle

In reply to Councillors Graham and McMullan, the HTS stated that he would investigate the costs of fencing and a barrier for the rear of Sheskburn House and bring details back to a future Council meeting.
After discussion,



Councillor O Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved



“That the Technical Services Report be adopted

08/12:05       TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICES REPORT
The report for Tourism and Leisure Services, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Coach Parking at Dundarave
The Head of Tourism and Leisure Services (HTLS) reported that further to Council’s decision to support the National Trust in providing additional parking spaces at Dundarave as part of their parking solution for the new visitors centre, members had requested confirmation that Council would not have to pay back any grant as a result of the proposal.  He confirmed that as the reconfiguration would not reduce the number of coach parking spaces, grant monies would not have to be repaid.
In reply to Councillor McAllister, the Clerk stated that the Coach Park would remain under Council’s ownership and control.
It was agreed that the meeting would continue In Committee.

Sandy Port, Ballintoy
The HTLS referred to the report and pointed out that the Council’s Solicitor had advised that Macaulay Wray Solicitors had informed him that their client would be willing to surrender any established rights of sand extraction and sell the laneway to the Sandy Port.  
He stated that a further report had been received from Macaulay Wray Solicitors stating that their client had erected a barrier preventing access to the Sandy Port and foreshore which was in the ownership of the Council.  The Council Solicitor had now advised that if the Council wished to secure access it would need to take County Court proceedings. 
 After discussion, it was agreed to take County Court proceedings regarding the Sandy Port, Ballintoy.
Templastragh Old Church & Graveyard Access
The HTLS stated that further to previous reports Council’s legal advisor had now received direction from Counsel on how a vesting application could be lodged.  He pointed out that since this information had been received Mr McCurdy had provided a pathway for visitors. Copy letters from Council’s solicitor, Counsel and photographs of the laneway to Templastragh were circulated for information.
Councillor McConaghy stated that Templastragh graveyard was full of History and should have been designated as a Historical Monument.  He stated that this graveyard was full of history and that this should be explored further.
After discussion, 
Councillor McMullan proposed

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

That the vesting of Templastragh Church and Graveyard should be deferred until replies had been received following the advertisement and that Mr Bob Curran, Local Historian should be approached to carry out historical research with regards to the Graveyard and that costing would also be sought”.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Causeway Coast Way, Whitepark Bay to Ballintoy Harbour

The HTLS informed members that further to Council’s instruction of 12 May, Belfast City Council Legal Services (BCCLS) had now been appointed to proceed with the Public Path Creation Order.  BCCLS were currently consulting with the Environment and Heritage Service and Council would be kept updated.

After discussion, it was agreed to defer this matter until the next Council meeting.

Addendum to Tourism and Leisure Services Report

Northern Ireland Local government Awards
The HTLS informed members that the annual Northern Ireland Local Government Awards had been held at the Flowerfield Arts Centre on 4 June 2008.  He stated that the awards had been supported by the Local Government Training Board, DOE, APSE, NILGA, Local Government Staff Commission and the William Johnston Memorial Trust

He also informed members that the Council’s Cottage Wood project had been awarded third place overall in the Project Competition Category, which acknowledged positive contributions within local government through development of services and projects.

Northern Ireland Tourism Awards
The HTLS informed members that The Annual Northern Ireland Tourism Awards Gala held at the Culloden Hotel on 28 May had been attended by the Chairman and the Manager of the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre.  He stated that the attractions and service providers within the Moyle area had been well represented on the nominations list and at the event.

He also informed members that Bushmills Distillery, in their 400th Anniversary year had been recognised for its Outstanding Contribution to Tourism and in the accommodation category, McShanes Glen Leisure Homes was awarded winner of Best Self Contained non serviced accommodation, Ballylinny Cottages, Bushmills were also highly commended within the same accommodation category. A copy of the Tourism Awards Booklet was circulated for information.

Councillor Black suggested that the Council recognise The Bushmills Distillery, McShanes Glen and Ballylinny for their recent tourism awards.

After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved

“That a small reception be held for The Bushmills Distillery, McShane’s Glen Leisure Home and Ballylinny Cottages, to recognise their recent tourism awards. 
After further discussion,



Councillor M Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved

“That the Tourism and Leisure Services Report be adopted”.
08/12:07
CORPORATE SERVICES REPORT

The Corporate Services Report having been circulated was taken as read.


GCVC – Heads of Terms Agreement

After discussion,

Councillor O Black proposed

Seconded by Councillor M Black 

“That the meeting continue in Committee”.

On a vote being taken there were six votes in favour and three votes against the proposal which was carried.

The Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services (ACE) informed members that over the last few weeks there had been substantial negotiations regarding the GCVC- Heads of Terms Agreement.  She stated that a meeting had been held in Belfast on 30 May to finalise the Heads of Terms agreement with the National Trust, Moyle District Council and the legal teams representing both parties.  She pointed out that these negotiations had resulted in a draft document being presented Council for approval.

Mr Rowan White of Arthur Cox NI was present to answer members queries, and details of a number of conditions which were included within the agreement were highlighted.

Councillor McIlroy referred to Page 3 2.2.2 and expressed his disagreement with the abandonment of the public road, and pointed out that under legislation the Public Right of Way should be kept open.

Mr White stated that the National Trust were looking to have the public road within the boundary of the property abandoned and pointed out that this did not mean that any Right of Way over this area would be done away with.

After discussion,



Councillor McAllister proposed



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy 

“That the previous decision regarding the abandonment of the road at the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre be rescinded in the interest of the public and the ratepayers”.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors Graham, Hartin, McAllister, McConaghy and McIlroy voted in favour and Councillors Blaney, O Black, M Black, McMullan and Newcombe voted against the proposal.  The Chairman using her casting vote voted against the proposal which was lost.  Councillors Harding and McDonnell abstained.
After further detailed discussion, 


Councillor McMullan proposed



Seconded by Councillor O Black 


“That the GCVC Heads of Terms Agreement would be approved”.

On a vote being taken there were eight votes in favour and three votes against the proposal which was carried.

Community Safety Co-ordinator (In Committee)
The ACE informed members that the Community Safety Unit had recommended that the Community Safety Co-ordinator should now be redesignated as Community Safety Manager, and that the job had been evaluated at PO2 grade (previously PO1).

The ACE pointed out that the funding was subject to Council’s approval and written acceptance of these Terms and Conditions confirming identity, grade, salary and contract of employment for the Community Safety Manager.
This was agreed.

The meeting continued out of Committee.

Seafront Exhibition Centre
The ACE informed members that a letter had been received from the North Eastern Education and Library Board requesting Council to consider an extension to their current lease with the Council for the Seafront Exhibition Centre for a further two years until 30 June 2010.

This was agreed.

Co-op Fairhill Street, Ballycastle
The ACE informed members that an e-mail had been received from Land & Property Services assessing the revised rent for the Co-op Fairhill Street, Ballycastle at £750 per annum which would take effect from 23 November 2007.

This was agreed.
Way-leave to facilitate Ballycastle Drainage area plan - Tow River – Thompson’s Field
The ACE informed members that further to the Council Meeting on Monday 12 May 2008 where permission was granted for the works to be carried out by NI Water over the above area, a letter had been received from Land and Property Services stating that the compensation of the proposed way-leave at Tow River, Thompson’s Field had been assessed at £4,800.

She stated that this was subject to the work not encroaching onto the new pitch and that all plants, shrubs and trees removed would be replaced like for like.

This was agreed.

Trading Concession – Waterford Slip, Cushendall
The ACE informed members that a letter had been received from Mr B Cappa, who currently holds the trading concession for the Car Park at Waterford Slip, Cushendall.  She stated that Mr Cappa had requested that as there was no provision currently for ice cream or ice lollies at this location he would like to tender an extra £50 on top of his existing agreement for this provision.
This was agreed.

Trading Concession – Ballintoy Harbour Car Park
The ACE informed members that a letter had been received from Mr Philip Armstrong, Lakona Photography requesting permission to set up a small stall over the summer months at Ballintoy Harbour Car Park and/or the Portaneevey Car Park to sell mounted photographs of the local area and also postcards.

After discussion it was agreed that this request would be approved at a cost of £100 per site in Ballintoy Harbour or Portaneevey.

After discussion,



Councillor O Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved



“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted”.

08/08:11
CONFERENCE, COURSES

IRRV Northern Ireland, Partnerships or the future on 11 June 2008 at Park Avenue Hotel, Belfast.

There were no nominations to the above conference.


Rural Community Network – Community Development Summer School Conference on 10, 11 and 12 June 2008 at Lusty Beg Island, Kesh, Co Fermanagh.


There were no nominations to the above conference.


Corporate Manslaughter and Corporate Homicide Act 2007 Conference on 20 June 2008 at Castlereagh Borough Councils Hills Golf Club, Upper Braniel Road, Castlereagh.

There were no nominations to the above conference.


Conference on Island Culture to be held on 24, 25 and 26 July 2008 at Belmullet, Co Mayo.


After discussion,

Councillor Newcombe proposed

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved

“That Councillors McMullan and Blaney be nominated to attend the Conference on Island Culture to be held on 24, 25 and 26 July 2008 at Belmullet Co Mayo”.

The Relationship between Local Authorities and The Business Sector Conference to be held on 3 October 2008 at Charlesland Golf and Country Club Hotel, Greystones, Co Wicklow.


There were no nominations to the above conference.
08/09:12       NOTICES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER THE LICENSING (NI) ORDER 1996 AND BETTING, GAMING, LOTTERIES AND AMUSEMENTS (NI) ORDER 1985

There were no objections to the Notices of Applications Under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

08/10:13       SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
Deed of Dedication – Moyle District Council – The Northern Ireland Rural Development Council
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

“That the Deed of Dedication – Moyle District Council – The Northern Ireland Rural Development Council be signed and sealed”.

08/11:14       CORRESPONDENCE
Letter from Committee on Standards and Privileges dated 13 May 2008 concerning the Assembly’s code of conduct together with the Rules to the Guide Relating to the Conduct of Members
This letter was marked read.

Letter from NILGA dated 13 May 2008 seeking comments regarding Local Government Action on Climate Change
It was agreed to support the NILGA action on Climate Change.
Letter from NILGA dated 16 May 2008 regarding Engagement with NILGA and attendance at NILGA meeting.

This letter was noted.
Letter dated 16 May 2008 from the Department of the Environment regarding Planning Policy TOU 3.
Letter dated 27 May 2008 from Campbell & Co Solicitors, regarding possible Challenge to Planning Policy TOU 3.
After discussion, it was agreed to withhold making a challenge against the Planners TOU 3 Policy pending policy changes in the current year.
Letter dated 19 May 2008 from the Roads Service seeking comments regarding proposed traffic calming measures on Middlepark Road, Cushendall.

It was agreed to support the proposed calming measures on Middle Park Road, Cushendall.
Letter dated 19 May 2008 from Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment regarding Reform of the Northern Ireland Renewables Obligation Preliminary Consultation.

This letter was noted.
Letter dated 19 May 2008 from The Planning Service regarding Planning Application E/2006/0142, Erection of Residential Development.

This letter was circulated for information.
Briefing Paper dated 20 May 2008 from NILGA regarding the Strategic Leadership Board.

This letter was noted.
Letter dated 21 May 2008 from Postwatch Northern Ireland enclosing a copy of its submission regarding Post Office Closure Programme – Northern Ireland.
This letter was noted.
Councillor Blaney referred to the meeting held with the Sub-Post Masters and pointed out that few of them wanted to keep the post offices open. 
Letter from DOE dated 23 May 2008 regarding Proposed Regulations to Prohibit the Use of Lead Shot over Wetlands.

It was agreed not to support the proposals regarding Lead Shot over Wetlands.
Letter dated 23 May 2008 from the DOE regarding Consultation on Learning to Drive
Councillor McAllister stated that these proposals would be unfair to night-shift workers and members of the emergency services.

After discussion, it was agreed not to support the DOE Consultation on Learning to Drive regarding the Night Time restrictions.
News Release dated 27 May 2008, from the Department of Finance and Personnel on “Energy Performance Certificates are coming”.

This news release was noted.
Letter dated 28 May 2008 from Lisburn City Council regarding Tackling Suicide
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 29 May 2008 from the Civic Forum Review Team regarding Review of the Civic Forum
This letter was noted. 
Letter dated 30 May 2008 from The Ulster-Scots Agency regarding “Family Nite Out” at “Gig at the Brig”.
This letter was noted.
Questionnaire received from Northern Ireland Audit Office seeking views for an NIAO Examination of Planning System in Northern Ireland
A copy of this Questionnaire was circulated for members to complete.

Letter received from the Roads Service in reply to concerns regarding Glenariff Road Footway, Waterfoot.

This letter was noted.
Letter dated 2 June 2008 from The Post Office enclosing the Decision booklet regarding Network Change Programme (Decision Summary and extracts relating to Quay Post Office, Ballintoy Post Office and Ballyvoy Post Office.
This letter was noted.
08/12:15      ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Gateway
Councillor Graham informed members that the Gateway urgently required volunteers.  He stated that he would urge people to come forward as this was a very worthwhile organisation.
Dunseverick Parish Church
It was agreed to approve the request from Dunseverick Parish Church for the use of the mobile toilets on 19 July 2008.

Toilets, Market Street, Ballycastle
It was agreed to investigate the placing of a mobile toilet at Market Street, Ballycastle.

AGM
Councillor McIlroy stated that it would be more convenient if the AGM took place in the morning with the Council Meeting 
It was agreed that there would be no change to the time of the meeting.
David Healey
Councillor McIlroy referred to correspondence that had been received regarding the David Healey training day and pointed out that out of the twenty-six Council’s, Moyle District Council had been the only one that did not respond.

In reply, the Clerk pointed out that the Community Services Officer had been in touch with regards to a Voluntary Contribution.

Councillor McIlroy stated that the young people of Bushmills would be deprived of being involved in this sporting event.

After discussion,



Councillor McIlroy proposed



Seconded by Councillor McAllister



“That Council should support the David Healey training day”.

After further discussion, it was agreed not to support the request regarding the David Healey training day.
The meeting concluded at 12.40pm

…………………………………………………………

CHAIRMAN

………………………………………………………….

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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